TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

May 10, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Deb Bowker




Josh Tarsus

Peter Smith





Lynn Schnorr

Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrant #18 in the amount of $34,465.23 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #19 in the amount of $99,735 and #20 in the amount of $10,810.90 respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the April 26, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that the Trust for Public Lands (TPL) would like to form a promotional marketing partnership with Air B’n’B to promote rural areas that were involved with TPL projects in this case the Crocker Mountain Conservation Project. They would like to know if Carrabassett Valley would like to be part of this promotional effort as there are some conflicting opinions about Air BnB rentals in some communities.  Lloyd Cuttler said he feels this promotion would be good for the Town, but he also acknowledged that some of the homeowner associations may want to address Air BnB issues if there are problems.   Bob Luce said that, though he’s not a fan of the short-term rental activity in his neighborhood, he feels the promotion of Carrabassett Valley is a positive thing.  Following some discussion, the consensus of the Board was to move ahead with the promotional opportunity.
Dave Cota reported that Deb and Josh have been working on the Grant Application for the Norther Border Regional Commission Grant.  The Town would be the recipient of grant funds, if awarded.   There is no immediate match requirement, but there is money that was appropriated for the mountain bike trails that could be used as a match if awarded the grant and if required. Dave asked the Selectmen to authorize a resolution that is required as part of the grant (copy in the Agenda). Deb Bowker further explained the grant and its scope. Josh Tarsus has been in contact with State officials and, as mountain bike trail development is allowed in the Crocker Mountain Conservation Project (State of Maine) land we are allowed to move forward with trail development in this land.  Dave Cota added that things have gone very well with the Wyman project.  John Beaupre made a motion to approve the resolution as presented.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota provided an update on the State Legislation that proposed changes to the 1980 Indian Land Claim Settlement Act.  The public hearing was held just recently.   This bill (L.D. 1626) is being moved to the next Legislative Session in January.  There are still concerns about land management and the ability of fee land to be converted to federal trust land without Town approval. The Town has hired an attorney, who has been very helpful.  But at this time, the legislation will wait until January.  Lloyd Cuttler added that the representative from the Governor’s office also indicated serious concerns with the proposed legislation. 
Regarding annual “Use Permits” from the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) for use of trail corridors and use of the Carriage Road, there is supposed to be a meeting soon and we not certain what the outcome will be.  He said that the lack of communication over the last couple of years has been disappointing, but the Town will continue to try to engage in discussions, since we wish to come up with ideas that are mutually beneficial for the future.  John Beaupre thanked both Dave Cota and Lloyd Cuttler for their dedication to this matter.
Green Lantern Solar, the new owner of the planned solar project on the Sanitary District’s land, has provided a proposal to provide “Net Energy Billing” that would provide approximately 18% discounts on three of the Town’s largest CMP billing locations (AGC, Library and Town Office complex).  Originally, this was going to be a community solar project, though it has not turned into that.  They would like to have the Town facilities, CVA, Sanitary District and possibly Sugarloaf for electric customers.   The commitment is 20 years with a 5-year option to renew.   This is based on 85% of usage.  There’s good potential for savings, with about $1,965 in the first year for the Town (total for the three locations).  Board members had concerns regarding committing to a 25-years contract and wish to receive more information from the company.   The Governor has capped the amount of wattage that can come out of this kind of program.   John Beaupre asked that a representative of Green Lantern to talk with the Selectmen.  Dave Cota will try to set something up for a future meeting.  
As part of the Corona-Virus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act (CRRSA), the Sugarloaf Airport may apply for up to $9,000 for airport operation expenses, which would need to be spent in four years, if received.   There is no required match.  John Beaupre made a motion to authorize the Town Manager to sign the grant.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.  

Dave Cota presented the Selectmen with a Warrant for the June 2 Town Meeting to be held at 6 p.m. at the Outdoor Center. This meeting is to approve the School Budget, as well as the five additional articles that had been outlined at the last meeting:

· Funding a new website for the Town ($7,000)

· Paying a share of the new Airport AWOS frequency ($3,450)

· Funding expanded digital mapping of local trails for EMS ($5,000)

· New console radio system for the Police Department ($30,000)

· Authorization to expend funds to construct the Airport Upgrades (town share:      $43,500)

Following review of the proposed warrant, Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the warrant.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that the proposal for State Legislative change to the Town’s “State” Public Lot (1,203 acres purchased in the year 2000) deed restrictions has been moving along very well.  He provided a draft revision for the Selectmen to review.   The State Bureau of Public Lands has reviewed the document, and they acknowledge that the language is somewhat outdated, considering there’s been commercial operation at the Outdoor Center for the last 30 years.     Dave said Senator Russell Black has been very helpful on this matter.  The Legislative hearing is Thursday of this week. 
Informational:

Hazardous Waste Day is July 10th, 9 a.m. to noon at the Carrabassett Valley Transfer Station. 
The Carrabassett Valley Housing Committee is meeting on May 21st. 

Dave Cota provided a copy of the annual “Town” work plan for the Selectmen to review, for discussion at the next meeting.   
Dave Cota reported that there’s been a gray area as to what the responsibilities of the Recreation Committee are, since there’s nothing written to clarify it.   He said it would be helpful if that could be better defined.   Most Town committees have a mission statement or an ordinance, but this committee does not. Dave feels there have been some issues in the past and this should be an easy and collaborative process with the Select Board and the Recreation Committee to fix. 
In accordance with M.R.S.A., Title 1, Section 405(6), Jay Reynolds made a motion to go into Executive Session.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.  The Board of Selectmen went in to Executive Session at 5:55 p.m.  At 6:15 p.m. the Select Board voted to come out of Executive Session.  Upon resuming the meeting, Dave Cota announced that he plans to retire from his position as Town Manager at the end of next March (2022). The consensus of the Select Board was to start the search process to replace Dave in August in hopes of having some overlap of time between Dave and the new Town Manager especially during the annual budget process. 
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
